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President’s Message 
By Johna Pierce/President 

     

It's hard to believe it's July and summer is here! Our July meeting will 
be at the Lions Gate Hotel in the "O" restaurant. 

We will be looking around the grounds to find the place for the kids col-
oring table, Valve Cover races & the Bean Bag toss. 

I am feeling we are on the right track for the PSW Zone Meet! We got 
a lot done at the last meeting & the committees are all planning what 
they are going to do for the Zone Meet. We need the chapter to turn in 
their registration forms by the Aug meeting, so we can get the Zone Meet t-shirts with the logo on it 
ordered. Pat Dilling organized a group of Studebakers that went to Thompson Toyota and 

the wheelbarrow Johnny races at the El Dorado fair, we had 5 of our Stu-
debakers + an Avanti & a truck. The fair goers welcomed our Studebakers 
and were glad to see us!  I hope you are getting the bugs out of your cars 
and trucks.   We can get our beautiful Studebakers  all shined up and on 
the road! Rick and I are working on our 1961 Lark wagon again and hope 
she is ready for the Zone Meet.  Time is getting short and Sept is around 

the corner.    Enjoy your summer!                              Johna 

June Meet Report 
By: Linda Barnard 

 

32 members and 13 Studebakers was at the June Meeting. Thank 
you Steve Rainville for hosting this month. 
 President Johna Pierce  called the meeting to order. 
Different car shows were discussed. The wheelbarrow Races in 
Placerville. see story by Pat Dilling on page 5. 
Betty Martin took home the 50/50 and the cert. for a car show. Good 
job Betty. Your lucky day. 
If anyone needs a card please let me know so, I can brighten their day a bit. 
Meeting was adjourned, so we could discuss the Zone Meet, which I might add is only 3 months 

away. We have to be ready.         Linda Barnard   Secretary 
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Johanna Smith Says: 
Wounded Warriors Family Support invited our Studebaker club to join them on the high five tour 
which will be at Jelly Belly on Saturday, July 27th. They will be giving away a modified Ford Truck to 
a selected vet. See flyer below. 
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Shootin’ the Breeze With The Studebaker Dude 

Petaluma Party 
 

For the last two months, I ran an invitation from John Thomas Brayton for a get together at his house in Petaluma. I 
thought it was important to go to that one since I was aware that the wheelbarrow races were going on at the Placerville 
fairgrounds and there was much interest in attending a free day at the fair. John had invited me last year to meet for 
lunch but circumstances being what they were last year, Carlene and I weren't feeling very social. It was a beautiful day 
for a drive and what better direction to point the Studebaker than the wine country. Of course Mike and Connie were 
there since it was in their neighborhood. It was nice to see them again. John’s been doing this annual bash for many 
years, but this was my first invite.  
 

It took us about an hour and a half to get there, through back roads after exiting Interstate 
80 at Cordelia. When I pulled into his driveway, I saw a classic Citroen Traction Avant and 
knew immediately I was in for a treat. His property was dazzling, and he had a “man cave” 
that makes most car guys drool. Inside it were about 6 cars, only one of which was a Stu-
debaker. An early 50s Plymouth convertible was on the shelf awaiting attention and the 
floor was filled with delightful examples of GM and Mopar magic. My favorite in the barn 
was a beautiful 61 Valiant. Oh yeah, it was gorgeous. 
 

You had to walk around the property to see the many cars. Some belonged to John and others belonging to invited 
friends and guests. About 7 more Studebakers, A couple of 56 DeSotos, a couple of old Chevys, Dodge, Thunderbird, 
not to mention a few project cars, some covered, some not. Talk about sensory overload… 

 

If you watch the American Pickers TV show, you’ve heard Mike Wolfe say the best 
thing about the old stuff they buy is the story. Let me tell you one from last weekend. 
One of the “Holy Grail” Studebakers IMHO, is the Coupe Express trucks from 1937 to 
1939. Sebastian brought his 1939 and I was enjoying the story that goes with that 
truck. We like to take credit for the first car-based truck such as Ranchero and El 
Camino, with the Coupe Express. Sebastian bought this truck over 25 years ago from 
Fred Damsen.  It had been in his barn in pieces. Sebastian did a great job putting it 
back together and I saw it for the first time when we did a “drive your Studebaker 
day” trip to Sonoma in 2011. I wrote a story for Turning Wheels and one of the pic-
tures that went with that story was his truck parked next to my bullet nose. 
 

Sebastian told me about how he shot an Elk 
in Colorado and had the hide tanned. He 
had a friend use it to upholster a new seat 
for the truck. I wanted to see it and it looked 
great. But here’s the cool part. His friend 
told him there was plenty of pelt to do the 
seat but there was one problem. Hard as he 
tried, he couldn’t make it fit without using the 
part with the bullet hole in it. Sebastian told 

him that was fine and leave it in. So, I had to get a picture of it. The hole is 
small and covered by his lower back when he is driving. But there it is, the kill 
shot. I think that is awesome. It shows he didn’t just kill that majestic animal for 
sport, but he used the hide in addition to feeding his family. The Citroen was 
cool too. John had been pining for one of these cars since his college days and when this one came available nearby, 
he had to have it. The license plate (PARIS76) tells the story. It was bought from a winery that put Napa on the world 
map for wineries by winning a French wine-making contest in 1976. It is 
so quirky cool. I suppose I better add some Studebaker pictures to this 
story. You missed a great party and the food was outstanding. I’m sure 
glad I was able to attend. Thanks for the invite, John 
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ZONE MEET HAPPENINGS 
By: Linda Bernard 

 
1. Need all Chairpersons to bring sign up sheets to meeting. I would like a 
 copy at the Aug. Meeting. 
2. Need sponsors. Please see Leon. 
3. Presidents meeting is Sat. @ 8:00. 
4. Need 2 people to sell tickets Sat. night at the banquet , for the quilt. 
 Please, let me know if you can do this. Steve Rainville will be  
 selling Friday Night, if you want to help him, just ask. 
5. Have enough raffle prizes, but need things for the goody bags. We are going to fill the goody 
 bags Tuesday , Sept. 3, @ 1:00. I will have Jon put a map in Aug. Hawk Talks. 
6. Have a map of the grounds at McClellan Park. If anyone wants one, let me know. 
7. Added bean bag toss game rules and Valve cover racing rules on the web page. 
8. Thank you all for all you are doing to make this the best Zone Meet, ever. 

          Linda Barnard  Zone Meet Co-Cordinator   

Meet the New Members 
 

Scott Southard and Danielle brought their Star Wars 
themed 62 Cruiser to the Elks Club breakfast. Scott just 

got it back on 
the road and is 
looking for a 
good headlight 
ring for it. You 
can’t mistake it, 
it’s got lots of 
star wars stuff 
in and on it. 

Wheelbarrow Races in Placerville 
By: Pat Dilling 

 
After mustering at Thompson's Toyota in Placerville, Karel Staple Members 
brought 5 cars to the 75th Running of the Studebaker Wheelbarrow Races at 
the El Dorado County Fair in Placerville.  Placerville is special to the Stu-
debaker world as that is where John M. Studebaker made the stake, building 
wheelbarrows for gold miners, that propelled the Studebaker Corporation to 
become the largest wagon maker in the world.  They are also one of the few 
places that celebrate Studebaker without having a connection to any Studebaker organization.  We met the Varozzas, 
son and grandson of the Studebaker dealer in Placerville. (And they have some parts they need to get rid of!) We talked 
with lots of people about Studebakers and made several people's day offering them the chance to sit in the car they like 
for photos.  This is an annual event and we are always invited, if you have not made one, take the next chance you get 
and have some Studebaker fun enjoying a classic county fair.  
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JULY 2019 ADVERTISEMENTS 

CARS, PARTS, SERVICES 
 

 

 

 

 

Parts For Sale 

1955 Champion complete 6 cylinder engine with bell housing, clutch and 3 speed overdrive transmission. Well sea-

soned by years of outdoor storage, ready for rebuild. Ran when new. $250 OBO. Contact Ed Sumner at 530-676-2736 

or EdwardSumner@comcast.net 

Parts from 1951 4 door Champion (no hood, fenders, bumpers and steering wheel). Contact Bill McNelley 530-872-0465 

New, off-white headliner $60, and new rear deck cardboard $15 for 57 coupe.  Contact Bob Foster at 530-277-1834 

Air cleaner for 6 cylinder  170cu.in.  Cleaned/painted, very good condition $30.  Single carburetor for 170cu.in. flat head 

6 cylinder, cleaned but probably needs kit $20. Carter fuel pump/fuel filter combo for 170cu.in. flat head 6 cylinder 

cleaned $45.  12 volt Delco generator and regulator, cleaned/painted and ready for use or as a spare $50. 1957-61 

Hawk chrome tail light housings left and right, $50 each or both for $90. Turning Wheels magazines 1977 to 2015, com-

plete year for $5 each.  Contact Dean Sumpter at 916-753-6003 or carvin7712@yahoo.com 

1964 259V8 engine $259, 1964 auto transmission $200. Both from a 1964 Lark Challenger approximately 108K miles. 

Buy both for $400. Contact Dean Sumpter at 916-753-6003 or carvin7712@yahoo.com 

Cars For Sale 

1960 Hawk - rebuilt 289 V8 4 barrel and rebuilt auto trans. $7000. Frame cleaned, sanded and painted. All new brake 

system components. All new rubber for front and rear suspension. New fuel lines, tank cleaned/sealed & powder coat-

ed. drive shaft powder coated. Body partially sanded (have primer), Have new green cloth interior, new wiring harness, 

hundreds of small parts My health stops my progress, would like someone to enjoy this beautiful car. Photos available. 

Contact Nick DeLisa 707-332-9639 Vacaville. 

1952 Champion 2 door sedan, great red paint and good interior, 5 radial tires. $12,000 Contact Frank Kilpatrick 209-768

-4345 

1957 Golden Hawk call for details. Needs paint and interior. Contact Bill McNelley 530-872-0465 

To place a for sale ad for cars, parts, or 
services, contact Dean Sumpter at 
carvin9755@gmail.com or 916-753-6003. 
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All of the above underlined dates are Club events. - editor 

Karel Staple Chapter CALENDAR 2019 
 

 
Saturday July 13th—11am—Lions Gate Hotel—It's at McClellan at the O. Club restaurant for lunch—Rick and Johna, 
   Hosts. This way people can see the place we are having the Zone meet & see the changes. 
 

Sunday August 11—11am—Pot Luck 2140 Coronado Napa Ca-Frank and Johanna Smith hosts 
 
Saturday September 14—IDYSD TBA 
 
Friday Sept 27 thru Sun Sep 29—Karel Staple Chapter Hosts the Pacific Southwest Zone Meet in Sacramento 
 
Sunday October 20—11am—Pot Luck Leon Cohen’s house in Roseville 
 
Sunday November 17—11am—Back 40 BBQ in Roseville—Lisa Hale Host 
 
Sunday December 8—11am—Annual Christmas Party at Justin’s Kitchen in Yuba City—Mel France Host 
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Lunch is in the restaurant inside 
 
Bring your money so you can  
order off the menu. 

 
Old 

McClellan 
AFB 



      National SDC Application                   Karel Staple Chapter Application 

For SDC National membership: 
Please mail check or money order 

to: 
     Studebaker Drivers Club, Inc. 
     P.O. Box 1715 
     Maple Grove, MN 55311-7615 
  

Includes monthly publication of 
Turning Wheels Magazine 

 
___ First year membership 

 w/periodicals class mail        $24.00 
___  Regular membership  

 w/periodicals class mail      $31.00 

___ Regular membership 

 w/ first class mail               $60.00 

___ Student/young adult  

 (up to 22 years old)             $24.00 

___ SDC membership without 

 Turning Wheels       $10.00 

 

To use Visa or Mastercard call: 

     (763)420-7829  fax (763) 420-7849 

or email: sdc@cornerstonereg.com for more 

information. 

 

Name:___________________________ 

Spouse:__________________________ 

Address: _________________________ 

City:_______________ St:___Zip:____ 

Phone:___________________________ 

Email:___________________________ 

 

If new member, source of referral: 

________________________________ 
 

 Please list Studebakers, including 

Year, make, body style on separate page. 

 All members of local chapters 
must be members of the National 

Studebaker Drivers Club  
SDC #: ______________ 

 
Membership dues are $20 Annually 

 
 

Name: ______________________________ 
Address:_____________________________ 
City:_________________ St:___ Zip:_____ 
Phone: (_ _)_________________________ 
Email: ______________________________ 
Referred by: _________________________ 
Birthday (Mo) ________   Spouse:________ 
 
__ YES, I would like my newsletter emailed to 
me each month. 
___ NO, I would not like my information to be 
published on our roster. 
 
Please list Studebaker (s) owned: 
1._________________________________ 
2._________________________________ 
3._________________________________ 
    Year               Model           Body type 
 
 
Name Badge Application: 
 
Name: _____________________________ 
  (may be a nickname) 
Spouse: ____________________________ 
Name badges are $8.00 each          $_____ 
Membership fee:                            $ 20.00 
 Total enclosed:                     $_____ 
 
 
Make check payable to: 
 
 Karel Staple Chapter SDC 
 
Mail to: Kate Dilling 
  4074 Mary Avenue 
  Olivehurst  CA 95961 
  or call: (530) 743-4176 
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Tech Tips 
by:   Studebaker  Mike 

 
  
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

What's going on in a 4 wire start solenoid 
 

This is the fender mounted solenoid with the two battery cables attached on either side 
and the two small wires in front.  
The two larger terminals are the battery cable connections. There is no flow direction for 
these terminals, so you can hook up the battery cable to either side, then the starter ca-
ble to the other. BUT!, once you have selected sides understand you will have an 
'always hot terminal' on the battery cable side and an 'intermittent hot terminal' on the 
starter side, hot only during cranking. The battery cable side of the solenoid is also used 
as a 12 volt power source. Additional wires found on this terminal will go to the voltage 
regulator (if you are using a generator) or the back of a 'one wire' aftermarket alternator 
(I recommend a 'fuse-able link' or a resettable breaker in line) and/or the overdrive sole-
noid wire. It simply looks 'semi pro' having wires mounted here vs on the battery positive post, like we did when we were 
16. 
 

The 'S' terminal  The 'S' terminal has a wire that comes from the key switch.  On the back of the key switch it's labeled 
'S' or 'ST' or 'STR'.  When the key is held all the way over in the start/crank position it sends 12 volts to the 'S' terminal 
on the solenoid. Inside the start solenoid the 'S' terminal becomes the coil winding or magnet. When energized it closes 
the contacts for the two large terminals. This allows battery current to flow from the battery to the starter motor. The 
electrical flow path for the coil winding is from the 'S' terminal to the metal mounting foot or plate.  If you put an ohm me-
ter on this you should read 3-5 ohms of resistance. This also means the mounting foot needs to find a path back to bat-
tery ground, so the mounting studs need to be clean (example; if you had a fiberglass front hood and fenders you would 
need to install a ground wire on one of the mounting foot studs to battery ground).   When you let go of the key a spring 
inside the key switch pushes the key back to the 'run' position.  The run terminal on the back of the key switch will sup-
ply a constant 12 volts to the ballast resister and then thru to the positive side of the coil, out the negative side to the 
distributor points and keep the engine running. 
 

The 'I' terminal   This terminal is all about power to the ignition during cranking.  We have to understand the function of 
the ballast resister first.  Ignition points don't last long with 12 volts supplied to them.  Earlier 6 volt cars never had bal-
lasted resistors, they weren't needed till after 1957 when the industry went to 12 volts.  The ballast resistor knocks 12v 
down to 6v +- a little.   Because so much battery power is consumed by the starter during cranking the battery voltage 
drops.  So this wire simply avoids the 'double whammy'. Voltage is already down during cranking so if this lower voltage 
were sent thru the ballast resistor and knocked down some more, chances are there would not be a strong enough 
spark at the plugs to start the engine.  The wire that runs from the 'I' terminal to the positive side of the ignition coil is 
bypassing the ballast resistor and supplies the coil with less than nominal voltage (12 volts), but more than 6 volts.  The 
'I' terminal sends power 'out' to the coil only when the start solenoid is energized, or only during cranking. Meaning the 
large terminal to the starter and the 'I' terminal are 'hot' at the same time.  A 3 terminal start solenoid would not have an 
'I' terminal. 

Look what followed 
me home yesterday!!  

Sacramento International Auto Show 
 

We are invited to display our Studebakers at the Sacramento Inter-
national Auto Show at Cal Expo Oct 18-20.  We have room for 10-
12 vehicles.  This is the 3rd year we have done this and they just 
love us.  It is a great opportunity to locate other Studebaker lovers 
and tell people about our cars.  I will have specific details as the day 
approaches.   
 

Please contact Pat Dilling (530)218-0641 or email 
p.dilling@outlook.com to reserve your spot.   
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For a look at the pictures in color 

Visit us at: 
www.Hawktalks.com 

Pacific Southwest  
Zone Officers 
 
National Director, Board of Directors  - 

Malcolm Stinson 
1794 Turkey Lake Rd 
Show Low AZ  85901 

 swstudebaker@frontiernet.net 
 

Zone Coordinator  - 
 Robert Miles 

6838 E Kiami St 
Tuscan AZ  85715-3327 

  stulandcruiser@aol.com 
 

Regional Manager, California- 
 Lou Van Anne 
 Stockton CA 95219 

 lvasales@comcast.net 

For insurance purposes and 
also to comply with SDC Bylaws 
governing chapters, all members 
of a local chapter must also be a 

member of the National Club.  
Don’t forget to renew your     

National membership. 

Karel Staple Chapter Officers 
 
President  - Johna Pierce 
 Sacramento CA  
 916-765-3329  

 Ladyhawk64@comcast.net 
       

Vice President  - 
 Lisa Hale 
 Elk Grove CA 95758 

 gm.lh@verizon.net 
 

Treasurer  -  
 Lou Van Anne 
 Stockton CA 95219 

 lvasales@comcast.net 
  

Secretary/Membership -  
 Linda Barnard 
 Citrus Heights CA 95610 
 (916) 213-8989 
 sweetlorraine44@hotmail.com 
Membership - 
 Kate Dilling 
 4074 Mary Ave 
 Olivehurst CA  95961  
 (530) 743-4176 

National Officers 
 
President  - Tom Curtis 

3538 Gordon Rd 
Elkhart IN  46515-5222 

           tomnancurtis@aol.com 
 
Vice President  - Don Jones 
 PO Box 229 
 Concord VA  24538 

 keydetsdj@aol.com 
 
Secretary  -  
 Cindy Foust 
 143 Studebaker Rd 
 Spring Mills PA  16875 

 cid1966@verizon.net 
 
Treasurer  -  
 Jane Stinson 
 5800 Stanley Rd 
 Columbiaville MI  48421 

 jestinson@aol.com 
 

Senior Editor  - Jon Stalnaker Sr. Webmaster - Jason Michaels -    
PO Box 1    jason@jasonmichaels.com 
Dixon CA  95620-5201 (707) 693-0211  
obiedaru18@att.net 
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